RSCC Faculty Senate Minutes

Budget Discussion
Friday, November 14, 2008, 2:30 pm

A-111, Oak Ridge Branch Campus

I.  Attendance


President: Pat Wurth


Vice President: Jean Trentham


Secretary: Laura Vaughn


Parliamentarian: Don Windham


TBR Sub council Representative: Bruce Fisher


Humanities: Ted Stryk, Sarah Thomason, Jesse Williams




Social Sciences, Business, and Education: Andy Anderson, Dave Rath. Bill Schramm


Library: Kris Tobin


Nursing: Pat Jenkins, Beverly Rogers


Mathematics and Sciences: Saeed Rahmanian, Lauri Sammartano, Steve Ward, 



George Meghabghab

II.  Budget Concerns 
· Faculty Senate President, Pat Wurth, passed out a handout with all of the faculty concerns, plus the responses she had received from Dr. Goff, Mr. Gibbs, and Dr. King.  Pat went through each item and response with time allowed for comments by the senators.  George Meghabghab had also prepared a spread sheet of suggested budget cuts and the total amount of savings.
· Pat had been told that some of the branch campuses would close for the summer.  Pat clarified that this did not include the Roane campus, Oak Ridge campus, Knox campus, or Cumberland campus.  
· Pat was told by the administration that the staff at Cumberland Co. had volunteered to close during the summer and go down from full-time to 82.1%.  However, one senator expressed concern that the information about Cumberland Co. might not be true. 
· The college’s cost savings from a Spring Break furlough was clarified as being what the college spends in salaries for one week.

· There is a suggestion by the administration to remove tuition caps, which means students would pay for every hour they take. This would not be system-wide.

· A senator asked if the post-retirement changes would be for administators as well as faculty.  Pat said she would look into it.

· Another senator asked if Pellissippi was removing tuition caps.  There was concern that if they didn’t, it would hurt enrollment at RSCC.  Don Windham said that the people he knows at Pellissippi had not been told anything about tuition caps.

· A senator asked if the suggestion for faculty to teach an extra class unpaid would include an increase in class size.  Pat said it would.

· A senator said that if a Spring Break furlough is done, faculty should be allowed a week off some other time in the school year, since faculty already have Spring Break off.

· A senator asked about faculty who teach full-time at branch campuses in the summer: would they have to commute to other campuses for their classes?  If the college has to pay mileage, that might not save any money.  

· A senator suggested letting the staff have their furlough the week of Spring Break, but letting the faculty choose five days they would like off or keep it as sick leave.

· A senator asked if TBR can declare financial exigency if the state still has a rainy day fund.
· Pat said she received an email from Dr. Goff saying there is a new policy being developed by TBR’s general council that would allow for the reduction in salaries to prevent layoffs.  This is scheduled to be voted on in early December.  A senator asked if this would be state-wide.  Pat said no.  Another senator asked if this would be for all TBR colleges.  Don Windham said it would be the decision of individual institutions.  If it were system-wide there would have to be a change in TBR policy.  According to Don, RSCC does not currently have its own policy on this.  A senator asked if the Faculty Senate could speak out about this and Don said yes.
· There was a question of where the funding for the new Nano Technology program coordinator was coming from.  Since Delores Barnes position was never filled, the administration is using her salary.

· A senator asked if each instructor gets to choose to either take a pay cut or teach an overload class.  Pat said that yes, it was an individual choice.
· A senator asked if there was any assurance that faculty and staff would get the pay cut back later.  Pat said there was none, but there had been discussion that there should be something in writing.

· A senator asked about the overload timeline.  Pat said it would be 18 months.  Another senator asked what the number of hours of overload would be.  Pat said it would be three credit hours per semester.
· Pat said a voluntary 82.1% reduction for faculty who were willing was being discussed by the deans.

· There was a concern about reducing the SAS scholarships to save money.  But since many students will be getting the Hope scholarship, it wasn’t thought to be a problem.

· A senator asked if the administration had looked at “unpromoting” some of the administration and going back to old job titles and salaries.  Pat said she would ask.

Another suggestion was for everyone at the college to go back to the salary they had a few years ago. 

· A senator asked if only having classes on 4 days a week would cause overload problems in Oak Ridge.  

· Pat said that the administrative hierarchy was being looked at.

·  A senator asked if overload teaching could be written off as a tax deduction.  Two senators said it could be done.

III. Pat discussed some emails she had received.

One was regarding the hiring of a new nursing instructor in the spring.  A senator asked how a new instructor could be hired when the school was dealing with budget cuts.  The email from Dr. Goff explained that the Nursing department had lost an instructor at the beginning of the fall semester and needed to have a new instructor by spring or risk losing accreditation.  

The second email was regarding the message Mildred Millican had sent out showing that the college could save $1million if all temp staff were let go.  But a senator noted that he knew of at least one instructor who was on a temporary contract.  Others noted that some of the housekeeping and security on the branch campuses were also on temp contracts, so cutting out all temp contracts might not be a good idea.
Pat requested that faculty send all their questions and concerns to her in email format as soon a possible.

Pat was given some other questions to find out about: how much would the class overload be, would classes that require a limited number of students be forced to have extras, and do faculty have access to any kind of legal counsel?
IV. Don Windham discussed legal issues.

Don stated that TBR was already discussing faculty contracts without faculty consent.  
He brought up the AAUP, which provides legal counsel for faculty.  He noted that RSCC 
faculty and staff have more information about the budget issues than any of the other 
TBR faculty and staff.  He brought up the need for more information and the need for 
faculty to ask for it.


Don passed out a handout with the kinds of questions he thought the faculty should be 
asking.  He noted that the Faculty Sub council was trying this week to get some more 
solid information.  Don told the senate that if RSCC has an instructor who is an AAUP 
member, then we could get one legal counsel session free.  Don recommended letting 
the sub council use AAUP.  He discussed the issue that changing faculty contracts 
mid-year may or may not be legal.  He is concerned that the administration may not be 
following policy.  However, Don has not yet been able to find a RSCC policy that 
addresses financial exigency.  


Don posed the question: should the administration be asked to have a meeting with the 
faculty to show us all of the facts and figures?  Another senator asked if the Faculty 
Senate should ask the administration to have a meeting for the entire faculty.


Pat was concerned that she had originally been asked to the budget meeting the 
following Monday, but had been asked later not to come.

One senator argued that the faculty and staff have already given back to the State, since  
RSCC salaries have not risen over time as much as the Bureau of Labor statistics say
they should have.  


A senator asked Don what the state legislature’s role was in all of this.  Don said he 
would find out.


A senator brought up again the fact that RSCC faculty and staff  have been able to 
participate in the budget discussions more than faculty and staff at other colleges.  
Someone else noted that the administration may not know exactly what is going to 
happen with the budget, so they may not have answers yet.

There was a request to have the college president come to the next faculty senate 
meeting.  Pat had already asked Dr. Goff, but he had an out-of-town SACs meeting that 
day.


Pat answered a few more questions: no, there is no deadline for the budget decision yet; 
Pat didn’t know if course overload or pay cuts would start in the spring; no, there will not 
be a mid-year tuition increase.

Don Windham said he would think about joining AAUP, so the faculty could have legal 
representation, if needed.
Meeting adjourned at 3:45 pm.

Respectfully submitted: December 5, 2008

Laura Vaughn

Faculty Senate Secretary 2008-2009
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